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Minutes
Present:

Lesley Anderson
EEDA

Andy Brown

Anglian Water

Graham Goodall
Hertfordshire Biodiversity Records Centre

Sarah Hamley

English Nature

Simon Odell

East of England Landscape Forum

Sarah Prentice

GO-East

Catherine Weightman
Cambridgeshire Biodiversity Partnership

Paul Wilkinson

Wildlife Trust (Chair)

1. Introduction

The meeting was intended to agree a structure for managing the Regional Biodiversity Co-ordinator and for taking forward the work of the Biodiversity Forum.

2. Regional Biodiversity Co-ordinator

SH reported that Defra has allocated £45k per year for the next three years to fund the Co-ordinator post.  This is to cover salary and T&S costs as well as costs to EEDA, who will be hosting the post.  However, £25k of the allocation has been clawed back from each region this year.  

LA suggested that EEDA could contribute more funding for the post, rather than hosting it. 

Recruitment has been undertaken and an offer has been made.  It is hoped that the Co-ordinator will be in post by early November at the latest.

Action: SH will circulate a Memorandum of Agreement for signature by English Nature, who will be line managing the Co-ordinator, EEDA as hosts and Paul Wilkinson as Chair of the Forum.  It will also be circulated to the Biodiversity Forum with a covering letter, asking the member organisations to sign up to it, either in a supporting or a funding role.

A discussion then followed on the Core Services to be delivered by the Co-ordinator, the main points are as follows:

· Sustainable funding needs to be found, to get BAP delivered on the ground.  The Co-ordinator could help the county BAP Co-ordinators to find funding.

· Other organisations on the Forum have experience of filling out funding applications and could advise on this, rather than this being a role for the Co-ordinator.

· There is a need for funding to be available to support delivery on the ground and for data gathering, monitoring and reporting.

· Some work has been done to link county BAPs and the regional targets; the Co-ordinator could focus on prioritising specifics, for example wetlands

· A strong evidence base is needed, in order to integrate biodiversity into regional policies, and the Co-ordinator could bring this together.  There is little evidence available outside of protected sites.

· A baseline for evidence needs to be established, so that an analysis can take place of what is already being carried out by others in the region.

· The Co-ordinator could have a reporting role.  Biodiversity targets have been included in the RSS, but the Forum needs to have a process in place for reporting to EERA.

· EERA is setting up a Natural Resources panel, so the Forum could try to get some funding for reporting from this source.

· There could be issues with access to land for reporting on biodiversity.  The Herts Wildlife Sites Partnership has found that a large number of sites are under private ownership and not all owners are sympathetic to allowing organisations on to their land.

It was agreed that data and biodiversity information collection are core tasks for the Co-ordinator.  Representation at meetings and responding to consultations on behalf of the Forum would also add value.

3. Regional Biodiversity Forum

PW had circulated a draft structure prior to the meeting.

S Odell made the point that unlimited membership of the Forum could pose a problem.

The structure could work better if the Biodiversity Forum retained its current size and membership, with a national conference above it and the Biodiversity Co-ordinator and Steering Group below.

The Communications Group would generally be there to provide web support.  S Odell offered to post the minutes to the Landscape Forum website.

Action: SP to find out if GO-East is able to provide web support to the Biodiversity Forum, as per the minutes of the last Forum meeting.

Action: SP to forward the minutes to S Odell for posting to the Landscape Forum website.

It was agreed that the Regional Biodiversity Co-ordinator Steering Group would consist of SH, PW and a representative from EEDA as well as the Co-ordinator.  The Steering Group will meet bi-monthly and others will be able to join if there are project-specific items to take forward.

SH pointed out that, as line manager of the Co-ordinator, English Nature would have the final say in cases of conflict between Steering Group members, as they have to report back to Defra on the way the funding is spent.

The Forum will be the decision makers, the Co-ordinator Steering Group will provide support and the sub-groups will take forward specific work packages.  The Forum will decide which work packages will be taken forward.  Members of the main Forum should chair the sub-groups.  AB suggested that it would be wise to canvass for chairs for the sub groups now.

Membership of the Forum will be reviewed annually, however LA pointed out that this would have to be handled sensitively so as to ensure consistency whilst maintaining a dynamic Forum.

SP suggested that the sub-groups could provide a mechanism for getting new blood into the Forum, as people with specific expertise could be involved in the sub-groups, but not the main forum.  

The Terms of Reference, which were circulated prior to the meeting, will be amended to reflect the structure as above.

Membership of the Forum will need to be reviewed in March 2006 following the creation of Natural England.   The Single Regional Voice pilot has seen one representative of the three organisations in attendance.  While it will be a shame to move from three perspectives to one, Natural England will only have one set of priorities and representatives from RDS and the Countryside Agency could join the sub groups.

The project assessment panel will meet on 29th September and will probably be chaired by SITA.  
Action: SP to check if there is a room booked at Eastbrook for the project assessment panel on 29th September.

The Biodiversity Forum will not be involved with the delivery of the priorities, but will agree them with the Co-ordinator for delivery through existing networks.

SP asked whether the Forum feels that it has a sufficiently strong place in regional governance so that its views have clout.  

SH responded that the Forum would have a stronger voice if it had a direct route into EERA, rather than through EEEF.  The only way it would be possible would be if the Forum has one of EEEF’s seats, although it might be possible to have a direct link to EERA’s new Natural Resources panel.

4. Agreement on Main Points and Next Steps

PW summarised the main points as follows:

· The new structure will be tidied and circulated.

· SH will amend the Memorandum of Agreement and circulate to PW and EEDA for signature.  It will then be sent to the Forum members, to sign up to if they wish.

· SP to send the minutes of the 2005 meetings to S Odell and find out the code from Jennie Digby.
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